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M I N U T E S

STUDY SESSION:  GENERAL FUND OPERATING BUDGET & STUDENT SERVICES AND ACTIVITIES BUDGET:

A Study Session commenced at 2:36 PM in Room Five (5) of Shoreline Community College at Lake Forest Park, 17171 Bothell Way N.E., Suite A220, Lake Forest Park, WA, 98155.

Working notes from this Study Session are available in the President’s Office. 

CONVENE MEETING:

At 4:12 PM, the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Jeffrey Lewis in Room Five (5) of Shoreline Community College at Lake Forest Park, 17171 Bothell Way N.E., Suite A220, Lake Forest Park, WA, 98155.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Shoubee Liaw, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Mr. Dick Stucky, and Ms. Gidget Terpstra were present. 

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General. 

WELCOME TO LAKE FOREST PARK:

Special Guests:  Lake Forest Park Dignitaries

Lake Forest Park Mayor, the Honorable David Hutchinson, welcomed President Lee Lambert and the Board to the College’s site at Lake Forest Park.  He noted that community member, Mr. Roger Olstad, was present in the audience and that Mr. Olstad had been a member of the recently concluded Presidential Search Committee.  
Shoreline CC at Lake Forest Park

Lake Forest Park Director, Mr. John Bonner, provided an introduction to the Towne Center College Facility, noting there are seven classrooms, offering credit and non-credit classes, with student access to registration, cashiering and a complete array of student support services.  

Mr. Bonner introduced staff members, calling them the Lake Forest Park Team.  
CONSENT AGENDA:

Chair Jeffrey Lewis asked the Board to consider approval of the Consent Agenda.  It was pointed out that Ms. Shoubee Liaw, though listed as present in the May 15, 2006, Minutes, was not in attendance.  


Motion 06:22:
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson made a motion that the following Board Minutes be approved, including the May 15, 2006,      Minutes as amended:






May 1 & 2, 2006

May 3 & 4, 2006






May 8 & 9, 2006

May 15, 2006






May 17, 2006


May 24, 2006

Ms. Gidget Terpstra seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board. 

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:
Chair Jeffrey Lewis referred to the Open Comment Speakers Roster and recognized the first and only request to speak from Mr. Dmitri Iglitzin, Counsel to the Faculty Federation, from the law firm of Schwerin Campbell Barnard LLP.  Mr. Iglitzin said he would speak to the topic of Reduction-in-Force, specifically with regard to the Board’s potential authorization of a buy-out %age.  He urged them to consider authorizing a 50 % buy-out rather than a 30 % buy-out.  
Mr. Alan Smith asked if, should the Board authorize a buy-out percentage, Mr. Iglitzin had discussed release of claims with the faculty affected by the R-I-F.  Mr. Iglitzin said he had not had that discussion. 

TRENDS AND UPDATES: ABE/ESL:

Interim Vice President for Academic Affairs, Mr. John Backes, introduced Dean for Humanities, Dr. Norma Goldstein.  Dr. Goldstein, in turn, introduced Basic Skills faculty members, Professors Jo McEntire and Lauren Wilson, to present an overview of Shoreline’s English as a Second Language (ESL) and Essential Skills program.  This program, the largest on campus, is often the very beginning of the journey for students to move into college-level classes.  
At the conclusion of the presentation, a woman from the audience asked to speak to the Board.  Identifying herself as Christy Steckler, she said her son, a former student, had become too ill to continue at the College.  He thought he could apply for a medical refund but was rejected twice.  She said she had met with Interim Vice President for Student Services, Dr. Andrea Rye, who explained why a refund could not be given, but she, Ms. Steckler, had an RCW which she perceived as enabling the refund.  Chair Lewis said he was sure either Interim President Lambert or Dr. Rye would meet with her.  Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Alan Smith, asked for the RCW number.  
ACTION: RENEWAL OF FIRST YEAR TENURE-TRACK FACULTY CANDIDATE:

Interim Vice President Backes provided background for this item.  Mr. Matthew Spitzer, a  first-year tenure track candidate, was a winter hire so his track is off-cycle.  The Board received, under separate cover, a letter from Interim President Lee Lambert and Interim Vice President for Academic Affairs John Backes recommending the renewal of the winter hire tenure track candidate faculty contract for the 2006-2007 academic year.  

Motion 06:23:
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that the Board continue the tenure-track status of Mr. Matthew Spitzer, winter hire first-year tenure-track candidate. 


Ms. Shoubee Liaw seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board. 

ACTION:  APPROVE RESOLUTION NO. 93, ADOPTING THE CAMPUS CONCEPT MASTER PLAN 2005-2014 FOR SHORELINE COMMUNITY COLLEGE: 

Senior Executive for Community and Resource Development, Ms. Kae Peterson, said the Concept Master Plan Resolution, No. 93, once approved by the Board, must be submitted to the City of Shoreline and will serve to activate the “Notice of Action.”  

Motion 06:24:
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky that the Board approve Resolution No. 93, Adopting the Campus Concept Master Plan 2005-2014 for Shoreline Community College.  

Ms. Gidget Terpstra seconded the motion, at which time Chair Lewis asked for discussion.

He then asked for clarification on the process to deliver the Master Plan to the City of Shoreline.  Ms. Peterson replied that it will be vetted through the City’s Planning Commission and culminate in an open public hearing, after which the Planning Commission will move it forward to the final stage of acceptance by the Shoreline City Council.   
Upon approval of the Concept Master Plan by the City of Shoreline, our College would become its own lead agency for capital projects.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson referred to the City’s hope that they can sell the “Pit” property to the College, which is not addressed in the Master Plan document.  Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, said Shoreline Community College has no authority to buy or sell property, nor any funding to do so.  Only the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges, or the Legislature, has this authority.  
Mr. Lewis suggested that the Pit ownership issue be moved toward the front burner of the Shoreline City Council. He then called for the question.

Motion 06:24, to approve Resolution No. 93, was passed unanimously by the Board. 

ACTION:  APPROVE FACULTY EXCELLENCE RECOMMENDATION:
Ms. Paulette Fleming, Acting Vice President for Human Resources, provided background for this item. 

Shoreline Community College has annually provided recognition of one or more of its exceptional faculty through the Exceptional Faculty Award.  An endowment account was established in 1999 through funds from the Shoreline Community College Foundation and matching funds from the State Board for Community and Technical Colleges (pursuant to RCW 28B.50.837-844.)  

This year, six individuals were nominated for the Exceptional Faculty Award.  Traditionally, recognition of the recipients has occurred at the all-college meeting during Opening Week each fall.  Secrecy of the award recipient(s) is maintained until that time.

Each of the six nominees was found worthy of the committee’s serious consideration.  The criteria used for consideration includes:  


Exemplary Work Performance


Positive Impact on Students


Professional Achievement


Commitment to Diversity


Cooperative Spirit


Leadership


Contributions to the College or Community

Although the committee recognized the value of each nominee’s contributions, two of the candidates stood out from the others in many respects relative to the criteria.  For this reason, the committee recommends that the Board make two individual awards in the amount of $500 each.  

Motion 06:25:
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson made a motion that the Board approve the Exceptional Faculty Award Committee’s recommendation to make two individual awards to recipients of the 2006 Exceptional Faculty Award, in the amount of $500 each. 


A second was made by Ms. Shoubee Liaw, at which time Chair Lewis asked for discussion.


Acting Vice President Fleming confirmed that the amount of the award is variable because of the size of the endowment and the number of awards given each year.  
 
With no further discussion, the motion passed by unanimous vote of the Board. 

ACTION: APPROVE 2006-2007 STUDENT SERVICES AND ACTIVITIES BUDGET:

Associated Student Body Treasurer, Ms. Adhika Nurul, and Student Programs Support Supervisor, Mr. Jamie Ardeña, provided background information for this item. 

The proposed Student Services and Activities (SS&A) budget, for July 1, 2006 through June 30, 2007 in the amount of $1,774,269, was prepared by the SS&A Budget Committee chaired by Student Body Treasurer Adhika Nurul, and the allocations were approved by the Student Senate at their meeting on May 24, 2006.  
Significant changes in revenue projections, additional funds to make payments on the COP for remodeling the PUB, and several major budget cuts are part of the new budget.  These include:

a)  Student Fee Revenue Projections Reflect Possible Continuing Declines in Enrollment:

The SS&A Fee revenue projections for 2006-07 of $944,205 was balanced on a six % decline in revenue over the actual revenue collected during the 2005-06 fiscal year ($1,004,473 through May 2006), to reflect the possibility that enrollment may continue to decline.  If enrollment holds steady or revenue collections next year are more than 94% of the current fiscal year amount, the Student Senate Contingency Fund will receive any of this additional revenue.  

b)  Students Vote to Increase Credits Charged for PUB Renovation Fee:

On May 2nd and 3rd students voted to increase the number of credits charged for the PUB Renovation Fee from $3.00 per credit for up to 10 credits to $3.00 per credit for up to 12 credits.  The Budget Committee estimates that this credit increase will produce an additional $57,000 in revenue above the amount collected this year.  The Committee also reduced the revenue estimate for the PUB Renovation Fee by six % from the amount collected during the 2005-06 fiscal year, from $491,278 (through May 2006) to $461,801, then added the additional $57,000 to reach an estimate of $518,801 for 2006-07.  The annual obligations for student fees to pay of the COP for remodeling the PUB are $700,000 per year for the next 20 years, so the difference between the $518,801 and $700,000 annual payment will be made up from Student Services and Activities Fee revenue ($181,199 is shown in the Contingencies section of the budget under “PUB Reserve.”

c) Colbert Lecture Series Artist & Lecture Series Flier Cut

The Budget Committee recommends eliminating the annual production of the Artist & Lecture Series flier and changing the Robert E. Colbert Lecture Series to focus on daytime lectures for the campus community featuring lower cost speakers.  The honorariums for big-name speakers have become far too expensive for the program to afford to contract with well-known speakers, and the Artist & Lecture Series flier that is mailed to the community costs more than $20,000 to print, sort by mail carrier route, and mail to the community.  Student Programs will continue to print tickets for all Artist & Lecture Series events, but drama, music and lecture programs will need to rely on different methods for promoting these events.

d)   Funding Eliminated for Faculty to Staff Math Center During Summer Quarter.

Last year’s budget included $13,484 for “Learning Assistant Salaries.”  This allocation reimbursed the College general fund for the cost of hiring a faculty member to staff the Math Learning Center during the summer.  This program has been eliminated upon the recommendation of the Dean of the Math-Science Division, and to help balance the budget due to the cuts required to meet the PUB Renovation COP payments.
e)  Parent-Child Center Budget Cut

The Parent-Child Center requested $34,000 as part of their overall request for 2006-07 in order to repay the College general fund for cost overruns in previous years of operation.  The Budget Committee has negotiated to have these payments made over a two year period, rather than all in the next fiscal year, so the Parent-Child Center’s budget request was trimmed by $17,000.

f)  Transfer Student Tutoring Cut

The Transfer Student Tutoring Budget was trimmed by approximately $7,500 from the 2005-06 allocation.  This budget reflects the decreased demand for tutoring services during the 2005-06 fiscal year, and no decrease in the availability of tutoring services is anticipated for 2006-07.

g)  Athletics Receives Budget Increase for Insurance, Transportation and Lodging.

The Intercollegiate Athletics Program received a budget increase of  $16,860 over the 2005-06 fiscal year budget.  The program will experience significant increases in charges for insurance for athletes, as well as in transportation costs and lodging for teams to travel to competition.

h)  Club Baseline Budgets Cut, Advisor Salaries Receive COLA

Baseline operating budgets for clubs were reduced from $1,000 per year to $750 per year.  Club Advisor Salaries were increased 2.8% to reflect the cost of living adjustment negotiated in the faculty contract.  Overall, the Club baseline budgets have been reduced by $20,000 from the 2005-06 allocations.  The Club Supplemental Budget of $40,000 (listed under “Contingencies,” will remain at $40,000.  The Club Supplemental Budget is allocated during fall quarter, and is available only to clubs.

i)  PUB Furnishings funded at one-half cost

The Budget Committee allocated $63,000 to cover one-half the estimated cost of furnishing the newly remodeled PUB.  Since the building will reopen in the fall of 2007, the Budget Committee plans to have the remaining $63,000 of the estimated cost of furnishings paid from the 2007-08 SS&A Fee Budget.

Recommendation:

Motion 06:26:
A motion was made by Ms. Gidget Terpstra that the proposed Student Services and Activities budget for FY2006-07 in the amount of $1,774,269 be approved and that actual cash balances from June 30, 2006 be incorporated into the student contingency budget, and, further, that the Board authorize the College President or the Vice President for Administrative Services to budget and expend such funds consistent with applicable state regulations and/or College policies and procedures and adjust for errors or corrections as needed.

The motion, which was seconded by Mr. Dick Stucky, was passed unanimously by the Board. 
ACTION:  PART-TIME FACULTY PARITY MATCH:

At the June 14, 2006, Board of Trustees meeting, information was presented about how to match part of the unmet allocation of last year’s part-time parity funds.  Discussion commenced about a fifth option suggested by Mr. Dick Stucky, which was the choice of adding a two-step increment.  Acting Vice President for Human Relations, Ms. Paulette Fleming, explained that, by doubling the increment, since not all part-time faculty are eligible, it may cost more than what it would cost to move everyone one step up.  The College operating budget, if approved, assumes a match of $16,520; thus, if the Board approves the budget, this amount will automatically be approved.  The Board discussed whether or not to make approval of part-time parity a separate motion or combine it with approval of the 2006-2007 operating budget.  Chair Jeffrey Lewis said the Board would think about it until the budget adoption item was before it.  
ACTION:  TENURE BUY-OUT:

Interim President Lambert began this item by confirming, as Mr. Dmitri Iglitzin said, that the College has had a conversation with the Faculty Federation about the possibility of offering a tenure buy-out to the faculty facing RIF.  The College is not comfortable with a 50% buy-out option and is asking the Board to allow an exception to current policy and that the exception be 30%.  The College is asking that the Board consider 1) an exception to the current early tenure buy-out process, and 2) limiting the buy-out to 30%. The College is in receipt of the Federation’s request to consider a 50% buy-out.  
The College was asked to provide a tenure purchase cost analysis and has complied.  

In the Federation Agreement, tenure purchase (buy-out) is discussed without much detail.  

Responding to Ms. Shoubee Liaw, Assistant Attorney General, Mr. Alan Smith, confirmed that other colleges have considered a Reduction-in-Force, but not with the option of a tenure buy-out. 
Ms. Gidget Terpstra acknowledged that what the Board does at this time will influence what is done in the future.  
The first year the College could offer 58 new sections if there were no buy-out; however, a 30% buy-out has the least impact on savings, which will be redirected toward establishing new directions for the campus.  The second year of the buy-out, the college will see a 100% savings. 
Fifty-eight sections equates to an additional headcount of 1160 students.  If all classes were five credits, that equates to 129 annualized FTEs.  
Mr. Alan Smith, saying he didn’t see how the Board could conduct an effective negotiation in Open Session, suggested that the Board reconvene in Executive Session.
Chair Lewis agreed, but said he wanted to hear from Federation President, Professor Karen Toreson, before taking any action. 
Professor Toreson said she would defer to Professor Karen Kreutzer, who was a member of the union’s three-person committee.  Professor Kreutzer said the faculty affected by RIF have indicated they will appeal any tenure buy-out option other than 50%. She asked the Board to consider the financial impact of an appeal.  The Board, she said, has a difficult balancing act between a viable tenure buy-out and what is viable for the College during an appeal process.  
Mr. Dick Stucky agreed that an Executive Session is needed, and Chair Jeffrey Lewis asked that AAG Mr. Alan Smith join the Board.  At 5:37 PM, he announced that the Board would convene in Executive Session for 15 minutes for the purpose of considering a position to be taken in union negotiations. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

The Board and Mr. Alan Smith reconvened in Room 3 for the Executive Session.
RECONVENE REGULAR SESSION:

At 6:02 PM Chair Lewis reconvened the Regular Session.  

Motion 06:27:
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson moved that the Board allow the Interim President or his representative to negotiate a tenure purchase.  

Mr. Dick Stucky seconded the motion, which was approved by a unanimous “aye” vote. 
ACTION:  APPROVE GENERAL FUND OPERATING BUDGET:
Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, provided background information on this item.  

She explained that the proposed budget recognizes the fact that Shoreline’s enrollment is down approximately 650 FTE’s for the current fiscal period and full recovery is not likely in 2006-2007.  The President’s Leadership Team (PLT), working with the Budget Committee, will monitor summer and fall enrollment and is prepared to make further reductions in early fall quarter as needed.  The PLT will also work on a plan to prepare for rebasing in 2007-2008.  SBCTC has provided some important guidance and data for rebasing. 

The proposed budget was prepared by the PLT following the criteria established by the Budget Committee and using International funds to help reduce the depth of reductions.  SCC remains dependent on International funds in the approximate amount of $3.2M, including the COP payments.  Currently, it is the one growth area for the college.   The Budget Committee has recommended the College decrease that dependence as soon as fiscally responsible.    

This year’s process also fully engaged the Budget Committee. There is a commitment to continue a stable process as required for accreditation.   Committee members are Co-Chairs Stuart Tripple and Sharon Wines, Mary Bonar, Pam Dusenberry, Elizabeth Hanson, Carla Hogan, Gary Kalbfleisch, Karen Kreutzer, Matt Orlando, Judy Penn, Nancy Teske, and Susana Villamarin. 

At this point, Vice President Brandt introduced new college Controller, Ms. Pam McCarthy, to the Board.  She also said Ms. Sharon Wines and Ms. Holly Woodmansee are present to answer questions.  Ms. Brandt said all three have agreed to have a balanced budget before the Board by October 25.  

Dick asked for confirmation that the part-time parity match was fully funded.  Vice President Brandt replied that it was.  Ms. Brandt then made a recommendation that the Board approve the budget for 2006-2007, contingent upon the fact that any remaining budget cuts will be identified and presented at the October 25 Board of Trustees meeting. 
Motion 06:28:
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky to accept the 2006-2007 General Fund Operating Budget as presented.
Ms. Shoubee Liaw seconded the motion, at which time Chair Lewis asked for discussion.  

Chair Lewis complimented Vice President Brandt, Director of Budget and Purchasing, Ms. Holly Woodmansee, and members of the Budget Committee, saying this year’s Budget Book is the third he has reviewed and he found it clear and concise.  He further reminded the Board that the motion should be based on the contingency to consider acceptance of the changes which will be articulated by the October 25 Board Meeting.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson clarified that adoption of this budget will assume the recommendation of a match to fully fund Step Movements, in the amount of $16,520 in 2006-07.  Mr. Stucky said that aspect is included in the motion.  At that point, Chair Lewis called for the question. 
Motion 06:28, to accept the 2006-2007 General Fund Operating Budget based on the contingency to consider acceptance of the changes which will be articulated at the October 25 Board Meeting was approved unanimously by the Board. 

ACTION:  APPROVE TUITION AND FEES:

Vice President Brandt referred to the Tuition and Fee Schedule printed in the budget notebook (Source of Funds), saying she recommended that the Board approve tuition and fees as listed. 
Course-specific fees are going up 3.38 %, which continues what the institution has done in prior years. 
Motion 06:29:
Ms. Gidget Terpstra made a motion that the Board approve the tuition increase as listed in the Source of Funds table, “Quarterly Student Tuition and Fee Rates Effective Fall Quarter 2006-2007.”
Mr. Dick Stucky seconded the motion, which was approved by a unanimous “aye” vote by the Board. 
The tuition increase goes into effect Fall Quarter 2006 and students who have pre-paid will be billed for the additional amount.  

This item marks the end of Ms. Brandt’s official duties as Vice President for Administrative Services. 
ACTION: MUSIC TECH EQUIPMENT REPLACEMENT:
On Sunday, June 4, 2006, during the course of a burglary in the Music Building (800), over $100,000 in audio equipment was removed from the building.

This equipment must be replaced in order for the students to continue studies in the Music Tech program.  

Motion 06:30:
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson moved that the Board consider purchase of replacement Music Tech equipment from the College’s Contingency Fund, the Board’s Reserve Fund, or from other College resources.

The Board unanimously approved this motion, which was seconded by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis. 

Mr. Backes thanked the Board for its action on behalf of the students and faculty.  
ACTION:  APPROVE BOARD RESOLUTION NO. 94:

Chair Jeffrey Lewis said that the Board will recognize a student who has made a great contribution, ASB President Elliot Newlin.  Mr. Lewis read a Board Resolution honoring Mr. Newlin.  Each Board member, in turn, thanked Mr. Newlin and wished him well.  
Motion 06:31:
Mr. Dick Stucky made a motion that the Board Approve Resolution No. 94, Commending Service of Student Body Association President Elliot Newlin.
The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved by unanimous “aye” vote of the Board. 

Mr. Newlin thanked the Board, saying the Resolution meant he actually made a difference.
ACTION:  APPROVE PRESIDENT’S CONTRACT: 

The terms of the Presidential Contract for Interim President Lee Lambert have been fully discussed and disclosed.  A draft of the contract has been circulated to all members of the Board.  Chair Lewis said the Board is ready to entertain a motion to consider approval of the contract, subject to signatures by Chair Lewis and Interim President Lambert. 
Motion 06:32:
A motion was made by Ms. Shoubee Liaw that the Board approve the Contract for Interim President Lee D. Lambert, to be the President and chief executive officer of Shoreline Community College, from July 1, 2006, through and including June 30, 2009, subject to extension as provided by the Contract. 

The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra, was approved with a unanimous “aye” by the Board. 

ACTION:  ELECT OFFICERS OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

This item has been placed on the agenda in accordance with Board Bylaw 7518, paragraph one, which was revised in October 2005.  The bylaw states,

The officers of the Board of Trustees shall be a chair, a vice-chair, and a secretary.  At the (regular) meeting of the Board immediately following the first day of June each year, the Board shall elect from its membership the chair and vice‑chair to serve for the ensuing year, from July through the following June.  As specified by state law, the secretary shall be the President of Shoreline Community College or his/her designee.

Motion 06:33:
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson nominated Ms. Gidget Terpstra to serve as Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees for 2006-2007.  
The motion was seconded by Ms. Shoubee Liaw.  At this point, the Board proceeded to conduct a vote to elect Ms. Terpstra to the position of Board Chair for 2006-2007. 
Motion 06:34:
Ms. Shoubee Liaw nominated Mr. Dick Stucky to serve as Vice-Chair of the Shoreline Community College Board of Trustees for 2006-2007

The motion was seconded by Mr. Jeffrey Lewis.  At this point, the Board proceeded to conduct a vote to elect Mr. Stucky to the position of Board Vice-Chair for 2006-2007. 

Motion 06:35
Mr. Dick Stucky moved that Ms. Michele Foley, the Interim President’s Designee for Secretary to the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College, be nominated for that position for 2006-2007. 



Motion 06:35 passed by unanimous vote of the Board. 

At the conclusion of the vote, Ms. Gidget Terpstra said that, though Mr. Jeffrey Lewis has asked for no fanfare at the conclusion of his term as Board Chair, on behalf of the Board she wanted to thank him for being a fine, inspiring Board Chair.  She thanked him for his leadership and presented him with a cedar planter of flowers.  

BREAK:  TOUR LFP BUSINESS INCUBATOR SITE:
At 6:38 PM, Chair Jeffrey Lewis announced that the Board would take a break to tour the College’s new Business Incubator site, located on the bottom floor of the Lake Forest Park Towne Center.  

RECONVENE REGULAR SESSION:

Chair Lewis reconvened the Board in Regular Session at 7:05 PM. 

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Karen Toreson, President of the Faculty Federation, congratulated Ms. Gidget Terpstra on being elected as Board Chair for the coming year and thanked Board Chair Jeffrey Lewis for his fine work this past year.  She thanked every Trustee, saying this has not been the easiest year to be a member of the Board.  She further thanked the Board for engaging more of the campus in dealing with the issues which arose this past year, and for creating better routes of communication.  
Professor Toreson thanked the Board for approving the equity match, which allows for a step increase and for COLA funding.  Many colleges in the system did not approve a match at all.

She continued that Shoreline faces an uncertain fiscal future, noting that it is a telling factor that our state as a whole has decreased funding for education.  We are not in the top tier of state funding for education and this has created problems for Shoreline and other institutions as well.  It is faculty’s hope that the College will see an increase in student population, although tuition is going up and it is a difficulty for students.  

She concluded her report by expressing the hope that next year will not be rocky and again thanked the Board for the work accomplished this past year. 

REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Ms. Peggy Lytle began her report by saying she appreciates the fact that the Board is listening to all factions of the campus and the different contingencies were each given the opportunity for input during the presidential search.  For the first time staff have felt inclusion where they haven’t in the past.  Climate, with regard to the budget, is tough.  Though she was not present at the June 14 Special Board meeting, she is concerned about the impact of the part-time faculty parity funding when the comparison was made that paying parity could be equal to two or three classified staff positions.  There will be an emergency union meeting this coming Monday to discuss a potential classified RIF.  While she said she does not begrudge the faculty receiving their due, classified will be watching carefully to see what could impact them now and down the road.
Contract negotiations are continuing, though they are on hiatus at the moment.  There are issues about respect between the teams and she would like to do individual coalition bargaining for some parts of the contract.  She concluded that interest-based bargaining is more effective than positional bargaining.   
The target completion date for the completed contract to be presented to the Governor is October 1, 2006.  

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Elliot Newlin, noted that this would be his last report to the Board in his role as ASB President.  He thanked the Board for passing the Student Services and Activities budget and thanked them, in addition, for approving proposed expenditures to replace the stolen music equipment.  Newly elected ASB President for 2006-07, Mr. Matt Fitzsimmons, could not be present at today’s meeting, but he will meet the Board in the future.  Mr. Fitzsimmons was a member of the presidential search screening committee.  No vice-president was elected, but Ms. Jessica Gonzalez will continue as Interim until fall quarter begins.  Ms. Kristi Asplund will continue as ASB Legislative Director, Ms. Fransisca Ting will serve as ASB Secretary,  Ms. Suhrendra Lie will serve as ASB Treasurer, and Mr. Lucas Meserve is the Student Advocate.  The Student Senate this coming year is a good mix of students from all areas of the campus and is a good age range.  Mr. Newlin thanked everyone again for a great year. 
REPORT:  SCC INTERIM PRESIDENT:

Interim President Lambert, thanked the staff and students for their support throughout the past year.  He said the budget situation means more rocky times ahead, but the College will work through the issues with involvement and engagement of the entire campus.  Positive initiatives are occurring, including new of a recently awarded grant for the Biotech program, in the amount of $221,000 to be spread over a three-year period between Shoreline, Bellevue and the Seattle District.  
The Climate Survey for this year has been completed.  Interim President Lambert shared the resulting data with the Board.  This year the replies formed a bell curve, while last year everything was lopsided at the lower end of the curve.  Interim President Lambert plans to assign leadership development activities to members of the Operations group, which is comprised of the College administrators.  His long-range goal is to offer a professional development program for all employees, which, due to the budgetary situation, may take a few years.  Of necessity, interim positions have been filled, notably Ms. Bernice Vonnegut, retired from the system, hired as Acting Vice President for Human Resources.  The College faces rebasing in the amount of $1.8 million, which likely means a college-wide reorganization.  Interim President Lambert hopes to hire an external consultant to provide a more objective lens from which to develop a set of recommendations. 
Interim President Lambert thanked Vice President Beverly Brandt, Senior Executive Kae Peterson, and Acting Vice President Paulette Fleming for their service to Shoreline, noting that, without them, the College could not have made it through this past year.  He recognized and thanked President’s Leadership Team members for their service throughout the year. 
With the departure of Vice President for Administrative Services, Ms. Beverly Brandt, Interim President Lambert would be the only person who can execute contracts on behalf of the College.  Interim President Lambert requested that the Vice President for Academic Affairs be designated as an authorizing officer for the College in addition to the President and the Vice President for Administrative Services.  This would authorize a total of three College officers with contract signing authority.  

AAG, Mr. Alan Smith, confirmed that the Board can take action on items not listed on the agenda of its Regular Meeting.

Motion 06:36:
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky to authorize the President to delegate to the Vice President for Academic Affairs or to the Vice President for Administrative Services, including any person serving in an acting or interim capacity in those positions, the authority to enter into contracts and to conduct other business on behalf of the College to the extent of the President’s delegation of authority under Board Resolution No. 75.

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis seconded the motion, which was approved unanimously by the Board. 

Interim President Lambert recently met with State Representative Maralyn Chase regarding alternative fuels, resulting in the opportunity for Shoreline to host a “zero-energy” house conceived and constructed at Washington State University under the guidance of Mr. Mike Nelson.  Hosting the house, which would be reconstructed on a Shoreline campus site, will enable our College to have a WSU presence and, at the same time, continue to build upon the focus of sustainability and alternative fuels.  Mr. Nelson is married to a current campus employee, Ms. Chris Nelson, a Library Supervisor.  Representative Chase thought it would be appropriate to locate the house on Shoreline’s campus and Interim President Lambert accepted this potential opportunity, acknowledging that there was not time to take it though a campus approval process.

Concluding his remarks, Interim President Lambert thanked the Board for its support, helping the College through a difficult year.  He said he was sorry to lose Trustee Jeffrey Lewis, who has done an excellent job for Shoreline this past year. 
REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

Chair Jeffrey Lewis noted for the record, that the Board met with the Shoreline City Council this past Monday for a good, positive exchange of ideas.  It was a chance for them to become acquainted with the College and the challenges to be faced.  He felt the Council better understood what Shoreline Community College is at the conclusion of the evening.  The two groups did commit to working together in constructive ways.  
This week’s issue of the “Puget Sound Business Journal” included a reference to Shoreline’s Center for Manufacturing Excellence.  

He added his thanks to Ms. Kae Peterson and Ms. Beverly Brandt for their service, saying the Board has cards to give to them before they leave.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson thanked Mr. Lewis for his leadership this past year, saying he has been eloquent, reliable and she appreciates his skills.  Mr. Dick Stucky agreed, saying he didn’t know if the Board would have made it through the past 18 months without Mr. Lewis’ leadership.  He thanked Mr. Lewis for his time and his expertise.  Mr. Alan Smith added that he appreciated Mr. Lewis’ service from an Assistant Attorney General’s point of view. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Chair Lewis then announced the Board would reconvene in Executive Session for a period not to exceed 15 minutes to review pending legal matters.  

NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for September 27, 2006, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Reconvening in Open Public Meeting, Chair Lewis adjourned the meeting at 7:15 PM.







Signed ___________________________ 








Jeffrey Lewis, Chair

Attest:  ______________, 2006

___________________________ 

Michele Foley, Secretary

